
BIRMINGHAM TOWNSHIP 

BOARD OF SUPERVISORS MINUTES 

NOVEMBER 1, 2021 

 

The regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors was called to order at 7:36 PM in the Township 

Building by Chairman Boorse with the pledge of allegiance.  A quorum of Supervisors was 

declared. 

 

Scott Boorse  - Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

Michael Shiring - Vice-Chairman, Board of Supervisors 

J. Daniel Hill  - Member, Board of Supervisors 

 

Also in attendance were Township Solicitor Kristin Camp and Township Engineer Dave Schlott, 

Jr. 

 

Chairman Boorse announced that Item #10 on the agenda, Historical Commission Ordinance 

Discussion, will not be considered tonight due to the anticipated length of time for the other 

items on the agenda.  Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to authorize advertising for a special 

meeting on Monday, December 6th from 3 – 5 PM, prior to the regularly scheduled meeting at 

7:30 PM, to discuss the Historical Commission Ordinance provisions.  Supervisor Hill seconded 

the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to approve the October 4th minutes as written.  Supervisor Hill 

seconded the motion and the minutes were unanimously approved. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to approve the bills submitted for payment from October 5th – 

November 1st.  Supervisor Hill seconded the motion and the bills were unanimously approved.  

Sewer Fund bills totaled $1,090.35.  General Fund bills totaled $101,584.68. 

 

HISTORICAL COMMISSION (HC) REPORT 

1075 CREEK ROAD/HR#70/O’DONNELL/DEMOLITION OF BARNS AND RELOCATION 

OF UTILITIES 

At its meeting on October 26th, the HC recommended approval of the demolition of two red 

barns and the relocation of utilities requested by Amy O’Donnell, 1075 Creek Road, HR#70.  

Extensive damage to the property occurred from Hurricane Ida.  A structural engineering report 

on the extensive damage to the barns had been provided at the HC meeting.   

 

Amy O’Donnell was not in attendance.   

 

Chief Nelling reported that the barn walls had floated off of their foundation 

 

Supervisor Hill moved to approve the recommendation of the HC for the demolition and building 

permits for Amy O’Donnell for the Big Red Barn and the Little Red Barn (corn crib) at 1075 

Creek Road; the reuse of any salvageable barn beams and stone for future projects; and the 

relocation for the utilities on the property from the Millhouse to a location not on the flood plain.  

Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 



RADLEY RUN COUNTRY CLUB LAND DEVELOPMENT PLAN 

At its meeting on October 12th, the Planning Commission (PC) recommended preliminary/final 

land development plan approval for the Radley Run Club Clubhouse Improvement.  The Plan, 

dated June 25, 2021, was prepared by SR3 Engineers, consisting of fourteen pages.  The Plan 

proposes the construction of a new clubhouse facility across the road from the existing clubhouse 

which will be used as the club restaurant and locker rooms.  The existing clubhouse will be 

converted into event space.  The Plan was approved with the following conditions: 

1.  A “reasonable person approach” be applied for the proposed parking requirements for 

the new clubhouse. 

2. The applicant be required to return to the Board of Supervisors one year after the 

issuance date of the Certificate of Occupancy in order to provide a self-assessment of 

whether the parking that was provided as a result of the new facility is adequate or if the 

proposed reserve parking lot shown on the plan needs to be built. 

3. The applicant must comply with all of the outstanding items in the Arro Engineering 

Review letter dated August 13, 2021. 

 

Lou Colagreco, Esq. and Kurt Hutter, Board of Governors and Radley Run Country Club 

(RRCC) member, presented the Plan to the Board. 

 

The new clubhouse will be on the north side of Country Club Road, across from the existing 

clubhouse.  It will be 8,000. square feet with 4,000 square feet of floor area.  There are currently 

three buildings on the north side of Country Club Road:  1) the Pro Shop (known as the 

Huntsman’s House); 2) the Kennelman’s House; and 3) the Golf Cart Storage Barn.  The new 

clubhouse will be located between the Pro Shop and the Kennelman’s House.  Additional 

parking will be provided in front of the Golf Cart Storage Barn and the Kennelman’s House.  

There is a location designated for a gravel reserve parking lot for 59 spaces, but it is not part of 

the application. 

 

Lou Colagreco said that when the new clubhouse is operational for a year that the RRCC will 

return to the Township to discuss parking adequacy. 

 

Solicitor Camp said that one item that has been overlooked in this application is the requirement 

for the Historical Commission to review a landscape plan for the new clubhouse per section 

122.36 of the Township Code and to prepare an historic resources study of the impact of the new 

clubhouse on surrounding historical properties, per Section 122-36.8 of the Township Code.  Mr. 

Colagreco is requesting relief from having to prepare an historic resources study since the new 

clubhouse will be 200’ from the existing historic structures which are part of RRCC.  The study 

wouldn’t provide any information on how the proposal is negatively impacting these historic 

structures. 

 

Much discussion ensued on the parking analysis provided.  The calculations on the existing and 

proposed parking are included below as part of the minutes with a revision date of September 8, 

2021.   

 

 

 



Mr. Colagreco said that the ordinance does not address parking requirements for the clubhouse 

dining and event space as this use doesn’t fit the definition of “restaurant”.  In the absence of any 

ordinance standard, he is suggesting a fairly standard parking ratio of 1 space per four seats 

which would provide 235 parking spaces, which is conservative.   

 

Mr. Hutter added that the parking spaces assumes full capacity but the Club is never at full 

capacity.  Golf is a morning event which is usually finished at 1 PM.  The pool is only open for 

three months of the year and it doesn’t open until 12 PM when golf is winding down.  Dining 

and events usually occur in the evening.  The new clubhouse has 92 outside seats which will only 

be used in the warmer months.  In addition, the RRCC does not have the staffing or kitchen 

facilities to handle all the events assuming full capacity.  Mr. Hutter noted that there are no new 

uses proposed for the new clubhouse. 

 

Chairman Boorse felt that a 1 space per three seats is more reasonable which would add 45 more 

parking spaces for a total of 280 spaces. 

 

Chief Nelling was concerned with the safety of people walking up and down the roads at night.  

Lou Colagreco was amenable to a condition being imposed requiring valet parking.  The number 

of patrons in attendance that would trigger valet parking needs to be identified.  Mr. Hutter said 

that the management for the RRCC needs to do a better job of directing patrons to parking. 

 

The additional parking area for the 59 spaces would not be paved and there would be no lighting.  

There would also be no designated parking spaces on the pervious pavers for overflow parking. 

Mr. Colagreco stated that the RRCC would prefer not to have its members finance improvements 

for this additional parking and to leave it as green space. 

 

As the applicant still needs approval from the Historical Commission for its landscape plan, the 

Supervisors deferred action on the land development plan until the December 6th meeting.  Mr. 

Colagreco will send a letter of extension. 

 

ACT 537 PLAN REVISION RESOLUTION 

The final item that needs to be completed with the sale of the sewer plant is a revision to the 

Township’s Act 537 Sewage Facilities Plan, which is required by DEP.  Public notice of the 

Special Study for the Act 537 Plan Update Revision was duly advertised in the Daily Local 

News on August 23rd for a thirty day public comment period as required in Chapter 71.3(c) of the 

Pennsylvania Code.    The Special 537 Plan Study addresses the planning requirements necessary 

for the sale of the public collection and conveyance system to Bucks County Water and Sewer 

Authority. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to adopt Resolution #2021-1101 approving the 537 Plan Official 

Revision for submission to DEP.  Chairman Boorse seconded the motion which was 

unanimously approved. 

 

ZONING HEARING BOARD (ZHB) 

On Wednesday, November 17th @ 7 PM, the ZHB will be considering two applications: 

 



 

 

1102 DORSET DRIVE/BOYADJIS/SETBACK VARIANCE/GARAGE 

Terrence & Lorraine Boyadjis are requesting a variance from Section 122-82 (area and bulk 

regulations – setback) and Section 122-97 (slope controls) in order to relocate the existing shed 

and pool equipment in order to construct a new detached garage, new screening fence, post & 

rail fence, and retaining walls on their property.  The applicant was not in attendance for the 

meeting. 

 

Chairman Boorse moved to take a non-position on the application and to defer to the expertise of 

the ZHB after they review the evidence submitted at the hearing.  Vice-Chairman Shiring 

seconded the motion and added to it that the non-position was being taken based on the 

dimensional variances requested and based on the location of the garage.  The amended motion 

was unanimously approved. 

 

1305 WILMINGTON PIKE/PENN OAKS ENTERPRISES/OFFICE BUILDING 

Alyson Zarro, Esq. and Jim Oeste, applicant, representing Penn Oaks HP Enterprises LP, were 

present with a revised proposal for the three story office building at 1305 Wilmington Pike. This 

ZHB application was discussed at the September 7th Township meeting.  Variances are being 

requested from Section 122-50 (maximum building height) and Section 122-97.A (steep slopes).  

The original plan was for a 47’ building, with the ordinance requirement being 35’. The new plan 

shows the faux peaked roof being eliminated.  The new plan shows the first floor at 10’ for retail; 

the second and third floors will be 9’ each, but 3 ½ feet is necessary on each floor to hide the 

mechanicals.  Mr. Oeste stated that the challenge is fitting the mechanicals into the allocated 

spaces as the girders are solid and the duct work can’t fit through the joist.  There is only room 

for electrical wiring in the joist. There is very little extra space between the ceiling and the bar 

joists. 

 

Chairman Boorse asked if there was any way that the building could meet the 35’ ordinance 

requirement.  Mr. Oeste indicated that this proposal is what is needed knowing the market needs 

of the office and retail tenants and in order to hide mechanicals.  The first question asked by 

potential tenants is the amount of clear or open space available for storage.  Mr. Oeste added that 

35’ is more of a residential height dimension, not commercial. 

 

Supervisor Hill said that as the building height is reduced it starts to look more like a strip mall. 

 

In response to Solicitor Camp, Mr. Oeste indicated that the lot will be graded to a flat pad which 

lowers slightly as it approaches the road. 

 

Supervisor Hill moved to take a non-position on the application and to defer to the expertise of 

the Zoning Hearing Board after considering the testimony presented on the application.  Vice-

Chairman Shiring recused himself from voting as Alyson Zarro is a partner in his law firm.  

Though not happy with the proposed ordinance variance for the height, Chairman  

Boorse seconded the motion by Supervisor Hill which was carried with two in favor and one 

abstention. 

  



 

ORDINANCE HEARING ON REVISIONS TO THE HISTORIC DISTRICT OVERLAY 

MAP AND DESIGN GUIDELINES 

Solicitor Camp presented proof of publication in the Daily Local News on October 11th and 

October 18th for the consideration of an ordinance amending Chapter 122, Zoning, of the 

Township Code, Section 122-32, for revisions to the Birmingham Township Historic District 

Overlay Map to clarify and/or reduce the district boundaries along certain segments of 

Birmingham Road, and to amend Chapter A127, “Historic District Design Guidelines” to update 

certain design guidelines as recommended by the Historical Architectural Review Board 

(HARB). 

 

The ordinance revisions were reviewed by the Chester County Planning Commission on 

September 1st and subsequently on October 7th after incorporating comments from the first 

review letter. 

 

At its meeting on September 14th, the Planning Commission recommended adoption of the 

proposed ordinance revisions to the Historic District Overlay Map and the HARB Design 

Guidelines. 

 

Written notice of the hearing was sent to affected property owners by the Township Solicitor’s 

Office and the properties were posted with public notice of the hearing by the Township Zoning 

Officer. 

 

The purpose of the ordinance is to clarify the HARB district boundaries due to an error made by 

the Township Engineer in creating a map from the original district established in 1978 as well as 

to update the Design Guidelines per HARB’s recommendation. 

 

Jakob Speksnuder, 1363 Brinton Run, asked for a clarification on differences in the ordinance. 

 

Chairman Boorse explained that the original boundary for HARB was 300’ from the edge of the 

cartway.  A map of the HARB boundary was drawn incorrectly by the Township Engineer, 

VanDemark & Lynch, Inc., with a 500’ boundary from the edge of the cartway, which affected 

properties that shouldn’t have been in the HARB district. 

 

Vice-Chairman Shiring added that the Design Guidelines are also being updated to include 

current and appropriate materials, such as Hardie Plank siding. 

 

Vincent Menta, 477 Crescent Drive, received confirmation from the Board that his property is 

not included in HARB,  Chairman Boorse explained that the record is just being set straight on 

where the boundary should have been when it was adopted. 

 

Mr. Speksnuder commented that the five points intersection at Dilworthtown was much prettier 

before the trees were removed from the corner.  Chairman Boorse explained that HARB acts on 

the architectural features of the building.  There is no ordinance for tree removal other than 

logging. 

 



Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to adopt Ordinance 2021-02 to amend Chapter 122, Section 122-

32, adopting revisions to the Historic District Overlay Map to clarify and/or reduce the district 

boundaries along certain segments of Birmingham Road, and to amend Chapter A127, Historic 

District Design Guidelines, to update certain design guidelines in Chapter A127-4.  Chairman 

Boorse seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

AUTHORIZE ADVERTISING 

2022 PRELIMINARY BUDGET 

The Supervisors met on October 13th to discuss and prepare the budget for 2022 which proposes 

no change to the current millage rate of 1.6 mills.  Vice-Chairman Shiring moved to authorize 

advertising on the 2022 Preliminary Budget for final adoption at the December 6th meeting.  

Supervisor Hill seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

BIDS FOR SALE OF 2012 CHEVY TAHOE 

Chairman Boorse moved to authorize advertising for the sale of the 2012 Chevrolet Tahoe with 

the bid to be awarded at the December 6th meeting.  Notice will be placed in the Daily Local 

News for bids for the Chevy Tahoe to be submitted online through municibid.  Supervisor Hill 

seconded the motion which was unanimously approved. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Jakob Speksnuder, 1363 Brinton Run, said there have been numerous issues with barking dogs 

on his street.  He worked with one neighbor to resolve the situation but there is a new problem 

now with barking dogs that will attack and bite if they escape.  Chairman Boorse indicated that 

the Police Department should be contacted for dog complaints.  Chief Nelling added that the 

Birmingham Police will keep track of calls.  The Township contracts with the Brandywine 

Valley SPCA for enforcement of barking complaints or dangerous dogs. 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 9:20 PM. (MTS;SCB) 

 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

 

Quina Nelling 

Secretary/Treasurer 










